VICTORIA AND ALBERT MUSEUM BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Summary of the meeting of the Board of Trustees held on Thursday 18 July 2002

Present: Paula Ridley (Chairman), Professor Margaret Buck, Penelope, Viscountess Cobham,

Mr Rob Dickins, Mrs Jane Gordon Clark, Sir Terence Heiser, Mr Rick Mather, Mr Paul Ruddock, Mr Jonathan Scott, Professor Sir Christopher White
In attendance: Mr Mark Jones (Director), Mr Jim Close (Deputy Director), Dr Deborah Swallow (Director of Collections)

1.
Masterplan Projects 


Trustees received a presentation on the scheme’s progress from Gwyn Miles, Director of Projects.  They received also presentations on plans for the following new galleries within the scheme:

 
Sculpture Gallery, from Marjorie Trusted, Senior Curator, Sculpture, Metalwork, Ceramics & Glass Department;


Paintings Galleries, from Mark Evans, Senior Curator, Word & Image Department;


Photography Gallery, from Martin Barnes, Curator, Word & Image Department.
2.
Matters Arising

· Dr Swallow reported that all four of the Meissen Figures from Longleat House had been sold above their estimates at auction at Christie’s on 13 June.  In the event that export licenses were applied to the objects, the V&A would have to consider whether it should mount any objections under the Waverley criteria. 
· The Director reported that the Sheikh of Qatar had bought the Newby Venus for nearly £8 million at the Christie’s sale on 13 June.

· Dr Swallow reported that the Museum was progressing with raising the funds to purchase the Castlereagh Inkstand.
3.
Chairman's Report 
The Chairman reported as follows:

· Mr Dickins had been awarded a CBE for his services to the music industry in the Queen’s Birthday Honours.

· Mr Dickins had succeeded Sir Christopher White as Chairman of the BGM Committee.

· The Director had been awarded an honorary doctorate from the Royal Holloway, University of London. 

· Mr Ruddock had succeeded Lady Heseltine as Chairman of the Development Committee. 

· She and the Director had attended a meeting with the Minister for the Arts at DCMS on 24 June. Baroness Blackstone had asked whether the V&A would consider putting on an exhibition to celebrate the centenary of the signing of the Entente Cordiale between England and France.

4.
Director's Report
The Board noted the Director’s Report circulated for the meeting and the following further points:

· The final attendance figure for the Tiaras exhibition was 182,797, which was much better than had been estimated.  The combined visitor figures for Tiaras and Earth and Fire: Italian Terracotta Sculpture from Donatello to Canova was about 3,000 less than the total visitor figure for Art Nouveau, the Museum’s most popular exhibition of recent times. 

· The Sharmanka Kinetic Theatre exhibition at the Theatre Museum had opened on 17 July and promised to be successful.

· The painted cows in the grounds of the Bethnal Green Museum were part of Cow Parade,  a London-wide public art event, and they would be auctioned in aid of Childline in October. 

· It had been decided that the Treasury would give a number of its silver objects to DCMS which would place them on loan to the V&A on the understanding that the Museum would then loan the objects to a regional museum.
· The V&A boat had recently won the Chinese dragon boat race on the Thames.
· Mr Close would be retiring at the end of the year and the opportunity had been taken to look again at the Museum’s structure and to see if anything should be changed. The intention was not to directly replace Mr Close’s role as Deputy Director but to divide his responsibilities between senior members of the Museum’s Management Board.  The Board endorsed the proposed new senior structure and agreed that the five senior members of the Management Board should attend future Board meetings.

· For 2001/2, the Museum had met all of its core targets against the Funding Agreement.

· The Board took note of the summary of MORI research for Spring 2002.

5.
Reports from Committees

Bethnal Green Museum

· The BGM Development plan would proceed on the basis of a 2-phase option.  

· The use of volunteers would be investigated.
· A Community Development Strategy had been produced.
Audit
· The Committee had agreed to consider the Museum’s Reserves Policy annually.

· The Committee had agreed that, starting from the financial year ended 31 March 2003, the NAO should take over the audit of the V&A’s Development, Trust and Bequest funds.

· The Committee had agreed that the V&A should apply to the Charity Commission for permission to group funds together.

· The Committee had agreed that it would be responsible for the Museum’s risk policies and that it needed to ensure that there was a mechanism to report to the Board. 

· The Bethnal Green Museum would need to be included on the balance sheet next year even though title had not yet passed to the Trustees. 
· NAO had commended the Museum on the 2001-2 accounts.
Collections

The Board noted that the second valuation of the Oliver Messel Archive had not been  completed. 


The Board, on the recommendation of the Committee, approved the loan of the following objects: 

Marie de Medici by PP Rubens and, from the Dyce Bequest, God the Father by PP Rubens for exhibition at the Metropolitan Museum, New York, and The Albertina, Vienna.

Under Section 7(3) of the National Heritage Act 1983, The Ballet Scene from Meyerbeer’s Opera ‘Robert le Diable’ by Degas, from the Ionides Bequest, for exhibition at Tate Britain.

Under Section 7(3) of the National Heritage Act 1983, The Daydream by DG Rossetti, from the Ionides Bequest, for exhibition at the Walker Art Gallery, Liverpool.

Album of photographs of Jane Morris by John R Parsons, for exhibition at the Walker Art Gallery, Liverpool, the Van Gogh Museum, Amsterdam, and La Caixa, Barcelona.


Development 

The Board noted the Development Report circulated for the meeting and the following further points:

· The development team was actively seeking support for the Paintings Galleries, the Sculpture Gallery, and the Spiral. 

· The V&A had applied to the DCMS/Wolfson Foundation Museums and Galleries Improvement Fund for a grant towards the new Paintings Galleries and the outcome would be known in September.

· A contract with the Gilbert Bayes Charitable Trust for a donation over 3 years to support the Sculpture Gallery would be signed shortly.

· The development team was working on setting up a number of dates in the autumn/winter for cultivation events for the Masterplan and the Spiral.

· Canon had decided not to renew sponsorship. The three forthcoming photography exhibitions would now be sold as one package.

· The Contemporary Programme was being sold as a package.  

· Negotiations on the sponsorship of Art Deco were continuing.   
· Sponsorship was still being sought for The Glory of Gothic exhibition. 
· A member of the Development team would be contacting all Trustees who returned the 'contacts sought' sheets to discuss their contacts in detail and to decide on a plan of action if appropriate. 

Finance
· The Committee had met on 16 July.

· Chiswell Associates, the V&A’s fund managers, had given a presentation to the Committee.

· The Committee was seriously considering investing in tracker funds rather than its current policy of investing in individual stocks which could be expensive and risky.

· The Committee would discuss further the V&A’s funds which were divided into three packages - income only, Trustees funds, cash funds

V&A Enterprises Ltd

· The Board had met on 16 July.

· The search continued for a new Chairman to replace Ian Hay Davison.

· Ian Blatchford, V&A Finance Director, had joined the Board and would replace Jim Close after the Company’s autumn meeting.

· Retail was very strong, mainly due to the success of the Tiaras exhibition. 

· Publishing was on budget and over 16,000 copies of the V&A publication Tiaras had been sold.
· It was too early to comment on how licensing was performing.

· There were indications that business was returning for Corporate Events, although many clients were reducing the ‘extras’ on their events.  Corporate Events had become more ruthless at eliminating provisional bookings, but the diary was still heavily committed to V&A events.  

· On the new exhibition shop, designs were under way and the perimeter arrangement had been agreed in principle with Eva Jiricna.  A presentation would be made as soon as further plans were available.
· On the Picture Library, Andrea Stern had been appointed as the new General Manager and would start at the end of August.
6. Any other business
Mr Scott said he was delighted that the Board Room would be refurbished.

Mr Scott thought that the V&A Summer Party held the previous day had been a very successful event and he encouraged Trustees to attend the Wednesday Late Views.

After a brief discussion, it was agreed that the system of allocating Trustees to Departments would be re-established.

On the Annual Review, Mr Scott pointed out that, in the Financial Statement section, the pie chart showing sources of income gave an incorrect figure of 87% for Grant-in-Aid; it should have been 67%.
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